

June Medical Services v. Russo

The Potential Impact on Abortion, Civil, and Human Rights

By Jamille Fields Allsbrook and Nora Ellmann February 2020



June Medical Services v. Russo

The Potential Impact on Abortion, Civil, and Human Rights

By Jamille Fields Allsbrook and Nora Ellmann February 2020

- Contents 1 Introduction and summary
 - 3 Abortion restrictions and the courts: A brief history
 - 8 Potential impact on abortion access
 - 14 Third-party standing and the impact on abortion, civil, and human rights
 - 17 Conclusion
 - 18 About the authors
 - 19 Endnotes

Introduction and summary

Note: On February 6, 2020, June Medical Services v. Gee changed to June Medical Services v. Russo due to a staffing change at the Louisiana Department of Health. All references in this report have been updated to reflect this change.

As a result of unrelenting attacks on abortion access, the promise of Roe v. Wade has never been fulfilled in the United States. Now, June Medical Services LLC v. Russo threatens to undermine this promise once again. In taking up *June Medical*, the U.S. Supreme Court will hear arguments on its first major abortion case since the appointments of Justices Neil Gorsuch and Brett Kavanaugh—the latter of whom has penned opinions hostile to abortion rights—solidified the conservative leaning of the court. Even in the current era of deep division and partisanship, both nominations were notable for their contentiousness. Senate Majority Leader Mitch McConnell (R-KY) subverted long-standing procedures to push their nominations through—both by blocking the process for former President Barack Obama's nominee Merrick Garland and by changing the rules to make it easier to appoint ideologically extreme judges.¹ President Donald Trump, prior to his election, promised his supporters that he would appoint anti-choice justices to the Supreme Court, raising serious concerns about whether his nominees would advance an ideological agenda that would undermine the integrity of the judiciary, rather than uphold the rule of law.²

Now, the Supreme Court will consider a legal challenge involving a law intended to eviscerate the availability of abortion care. Its decision could significantly undermine abortion access—particularly for those who already have limited access—as well as patients' ability to enforce in court the right to have an abortion. The case could also have broad implications beyond abortion access, affecting the enforcement of civil and human rights.

The law at issue in *June Medical* is Louisiana's Act 620, which "requires an abortion provider to have admitting privileges at a hospital within 30 miles of where any abortion is performed," among other changes.³ Act 620 is an example of a "targeted regulation of abortion providers," or TRAP law, legislation expressly crafted to impose unnecessary regulations on clinics and physicians providing abortion care in an effort to curtail or cease their ability to operate.⁴ The outcome of *June Medical* could threaten the health and financial security of people in Louisiana and the surrounding region, especially those experiencing intersecting forms of oppression, such as people of color as well as transgender and nonbinary people.

Overall, an adverse decision could set a bad precedent that could harm people around the country and affect future cases beyond abortion rights. First, such a precedent could allow harmful state abortion restrictions to continue and proliferate. Furthermore, the case could set a negative standard for how much weight the Supreme Court will give its previous decisions in future cases, given the law at issue is identical to a Texas law that it struck down in 2016 in *Whole Woman's Health v. Hellerstedt.*⁵ Additionally, in agreeing to hear *June Medical*, the Supreme Court also granted a cross petition from the Louisiana government that questions the validity of third-party standing for abortion providers—the ability of abortion providers to bring cases challenging restrictive abortion laws on behalf of their patients—and that could affect other third parties' ability to enforce civil and human rights.

June Medical illustrates that reliance on courts and precedent alone is not enough; state and federal legislation is also necessary to prevent attacks on abortion care and proactively improve access to abortion. Act 620 is an example of such an attack; it represents a systemic tool that has been put in place to control women's bodily autonomy. Such laws are rooted in gender—and, often, racial—oppression. In this way, June Medical is a stark reminder of what is at stake in federal, state, and local elections—which will shape not only the future of abortion rights but also the integrity of the nation's judiciary.

Abortion restrictions and the courts: A brief history

Supreme Court precedent

Understanding the Supreme Court's history of jurisprudence—or legal philosophy⁶—around abortion is key to understanding the issues at stake in and the implications of *June Medical*. The foundational Supreme Court case for abortion rights is *Roe v. Wade*.⁷ In this case, the court ruled that the constitutional right to privacy includes the right to access an abortion.⁸ After the 1973 *Roe* decision made abortion legal across the United States, anti-abortion advocates began passing laws designed to restrict access to and limit abortion. In a 1992 example of one such case, the Supreme Court decision in *Planned Parenthood v. Casey* established the "undue burden" standard: States could enact laws restricting abortion so long as they did not present an "undue burden" to accessing abortion care.⁹

The 2016 Supreme Court case Whole Woman's Health v. Hellerstedt was the latest to put the undue burden standard to the test. In 2013, Texas passed H.B. 2, which required facilities providing abortion care to meet the building requirements of an ambulatory surgical center and required doctors providing abortion care to have admitting privileges at a hospital within 30 miles of the clinic. 10 The law was passed under the guise of protecting women's health, but its actual effect was that it forced clinics to close: Before it was blocked by the courts, H.B. 2 led to the closure of more than half of Texas' facilities that provided abortion care, reducing the number of facilities providing abortion care from 40 to 19 between 2013 and 2015. 11 The 5th U.S. Circuit Court of Appeals upheld the law, but the Supreme Court overturned the decision, ruling H.B. 2 unconstitutional, citing the undue burden standard in Casey. 12 In Whole Woman's Health, the Supreme Court made clear that a law that restricts abortion must meet the following three requirements: (1) further a valid state interest, (2) have benefits that outweigh the burdens it places on people seeking abortion care, and (3) be based on credible evidence. ¹³ The high court found that Texas' admitting privileges law failed to meet these three requirements and, in particular, posed an unconstitutional undue burden on abortion access. Notably, Louisiana's Act 620, at issue in *June Medical*, contains an admitting privileges requirement identical to the Texas law declared unconstitutional in Whole Woman's Health. 14

Case trajectory

In October 2019, the Supreme Court granted cert in June Medical Services v. Russo, agreeing to hear both the plaintiffs' appeal challenging the constitutionality of Louisiana's admitting privileges law and the state's cross petition challenging the standing of providers to bring cases around abortion restrictions. 15 This litigation began in August 2014 when the Center for Reproductive Rights first brought the legal challenge to Act 620.16 The U.S. District Court for the Middle District of Louisiana blocked the law from going into effect and, in light of Whole Woman's Health, ruled that the law posed an unconstitutional undue burden on abortion access.¹⁷ Upon Louisiana's appeal, however, the 5th Circuit overturned the District Court's decision. 18 It is worth noting that the state did not challenge the plaintiffs' standing to bring this litigation in any lower courts. Therefore, this issue, as it pertains to this case, will first be debated before the Supreme Court.

The law would force all but one provider at one clinic to stop providing abortion care.

The 5th Circuit's decision was troubling in a number of ways. For one, the court conducted its own fact-finding—a task traditionally reserved for the District Courts. 19 The Circuit Court reasoned that even though Louisiana's Act 620 was identical to the Texas law, it would not impose a substantial burden on abortion access in Louisiana.²⁰ The court, based on its own fact-finding, claimed that only one provider at one clinic would be unable to obtain admitting privileges, contrary to the District Court's finding that the law would force all but one provider at one clinic to stop providing abortion care.²¹

Subsequently, the plaintiffs requested an emergency stay from the Supreme Court to prevent the law from going into effect while they appealed the 5th Circuit's decision, and the justices granted the stay by a 5-4 vote.²² Justice Kavanaugh filed a dissent, which essentially argued that there is no way of knowing whether Act 620 would pose an undue burden on abortion access if it is not allowed to go into effect.²³ Kavanaugh claimed that the law's 45-day implementation period meant that the "question could be readily and quickly answered without disturbing the status quo or causing harm to the parties or the affected women."24 This wait-and-see approach ignores the law's impact on people being forced to carry a pregnancy to term while the court waits, as illustrated in the statements of the Louisiana providers and clinics who said that they would not be able to obtain admitting privileges and therefore would be forced to stop providing abortion care. Furthermore, this approach does not consider the impact that the identical Texas law had in closing clinics in that state. Kavanaugh ignored the reality that most clinics that are forced to stop providing abortion care do not immediately start again if the law changes; in fact, many never reopen. When a clinic closes, staff are let go, equipment may be sold, and building leases might expire.²⁵ In Texas, the Supreme Court struck down H.B. 2, but more than three years later, there are only 22 clinics open, slightly more than half the number of clinics that were open before the law went into effect.²⁶

Justice Kavanaugh's dissent is all the more concerning in that it echoes his 2017 decision in the D.C. Circuit Court case Garza v. Hargan to deny access to abortion care for an immigrant minor in the custody of the Office of Refugee Resettlement (ORR). In his opinion, Kavanaugh said that the ORR should be given more time to find a sponsor who would take the young woman out of custody, which the office had not successfully done in the preceding months. This decision, which was ultimately overturned, would have further delayed her ability to access abortion care.²⁷ Overall, Kavanaugh has demonstrated a disregard for precedent—despite promising otherwise during his confirmation—and a pattern of hostility toward abortion rights. His opinions show a repeated ignorance of the real-world consequences of his decisions, which would deny countless people access to health care and bodily autonomy.²⁸

If people are not able to access their rights, Roe's promise becomes irrelevant and empty for many.

State laws targeting abortion

Since Roe v. Wade established that the constitutional right to privacy includes the decision to have an abortion, the ruling has been upheld time and time again, and has remained highly popular: A 2019 NPR/PBS NewsHour/Marist poll found that 77 percent of Americans support upholding Roe.²⁹ Yet for decades, anti-abortion activists have worked to chip away at abortion rights, enacting legislation that makes it increasingly difficult to access abortion care. Although TRAP laws such as Louisiana's Act 620 do not outright ban abortion, they do prevent doctors and clinics from providing quality abortion care and restrict access to abortion. Often proposed under the guise of promoting women's health and safety, TRAP laws have proliferated as an anti-choice strategy to close or hinder facilities providing abortion care. In reality, these laws do nothing to improve patient safety during a procedure that is already incredibly safe.³⁰ Rather, TRAP laws put onerous and unnecessary requirements on providers and health centers, effectively preventing them from providing safe, timely care and jeopardizing people's health and autonomy.³¹

If people are not able to access their rights, Roe's promise becomes irrelevant and empty for many. Moreover, the constitutional right to an abortion should not depend on where a person lives; as the authors discuss later in this report, people in the South particularly in Louisiana—would have their right to access abortion care undermined.

Act 620 is just one of the many state laws enacted to undermine—or outright deny a person's right to access an abortion. In the past decade, and under the Trump administration in particular, abortion access has increasingly come under attack, with anti-abortion activists and legislators emboldened by a Supreme Court that they

believe will rule in their favor to gut or completely overturn the right to access an abortion. Attacks on abortion access have further escalated since Justice Kavanaugh joined Justice Gorsuch in cementing the conservative lean of the Supreme Court. According to the Guttmacher Institute, in 2019, 17 states enacted a total of 58 abortion restrictions—25 of which would ban all or some abortions. Comparatively, 23 restrictive laws passed in 2018.32

Although some of the most extreme restrictions—such as a near-total ban in Alabama and six-week so-called heartbeat bans in Ohio, Georgia, Mississippi, and other states—have been blocked by the courts, many restrictive laws remain in effect across the country.³³ The restrictive abortion laws currently in effect range from bans—at varying weeks of gestation, on certain methods of abortion procedures, and on abortions for particular reasons, such as fetal diagnosis—to restrictions such as mandatory waiting periods and ultrasounds, mandated counseling with biased and inaccurate information, parental involvement requirements for minors, and more.³⁴ Recent analysis from the Center for Reproductive Rights found that if Roe v. Wade were significantly limited or overturned, abortion could effectively become illegal in as many as 24 states.³⁵ Many of these states are also among the 24 states that have TRAP laws in place, including regulations for facility structure and licensing, as well as requirements for abortion providers.³⁶

Beyond the admitting privileges TRAP law at issue in June Medical, Louisiana in particular has laws restricting abortion that impose barriers on patients and providers. It has laws banning abortion at or after 20 weeks postfertilization—22 weeks after the last menstrual period—and banning the procedure used for abortions later in pregnancy, also known as dilation and extraction (D&X); laws mandating a 24-hour waiting period and requirements to receive an ultrasound and biased counseling; laws requiring parental involvement for minors; laws restricting public insurance coverage in line with the Hyde Amendment; and laws banning private insurance coverage for abortion care for plans in the state health exchange.³⁷ Louisiana has also passed additional restrictions that have been blocked by courts, including banning abortion at six and 15 weeks.³⁸ If Act 620 is allowed to go into effect, its additional barriers could force all but one clinic in the state to close, which would likely make abortion functionally unavailable for many in Louisiana. Additionally, if Roe is overturned or further gutted, the state has codified a "trigger ban" law that would outlaw abortion in almost all cases.³⁹

Federal abortion restrictions

In addition to states passing their own restrictive laws, the Trump administration has undertaken anti-choice actions on the federal level that also contribute to the already limited access to abortion in the United States. 40 The president has nominated a record-breaking number of federal judges to lifetime appointments at a rapid pace made possible by Sen. McConnell's obstruction of President Obama's nominees.⁴¹ The vast majority of these judges are members of the conservative Federalist Society, many with deeply hostile records on abortion rights.⁴² And through the often opaque federal regulatory process, the administration has sought to undermine access to abortion care through insurance coverage and federal programs.⁴³ For instance, the Trump administration has recently finalized a rule that aims to undermine abortion coverage through private insurance sold on the the Affordable Care Act (ACA) marketplaces. Under the new rule, plans offering abortion coverage on the ACA marketplaces will be required to send consumers two bills: one for abortion coverage and one for all other health services. This could lead to consumer confusion and insurers dropping abortion coverage. 44 Additionally, the Trump administration's proposed rule on Section 1557 of the ACA,

also known as the Health Care Rights Law, would remove nondiscrimination protections against people who have had or will have an abortion, as well as prohibitions against discrimination based on gender identity and sex stereotyping in health care. 45 These attacks have a particularly burdensome impact on low-income people, people of color, and young people.46

Long-standing abortion restrictions at the federal level also impede access to care. In particular, restrictions on funding for abortion place significant and often insurmountable barriers on abortion access for those affected. The Hyde Amendment, in place since 1976, prevents the use of federal funds for abortion coverage for people enrolled in Medicaid, the Children's Health Insurance Program (CHIP), and other federal health programs, with limited exceptions.⁴⁷ These restrictions also prevent abortion coverage for Native Americans, federal employees, military personnel, people in federal detention, residents of Washington, D.C., and more.⁴⁸ Moreover, they further stigmatize abortion by treating it differently from any other type of health care service.

Potential impact on abortion access

A ruling upholding the Louisiana law could further impede the already limited abortion access in the United States. A 2018 study from Advancing New Standards in Reproductive Health (ANSIRH) found that 27 cities in the United States are "abortion deserts"—cities in which people have to travel at least 100 miles to reach an abortion provider. Moreover, a *New York Times* analysis found that more than 11 million women of reproductive age nationwide live more than an hour's drive from an abortion provider. And according to the Guttmacher Institute, as of 2017, 89 percent of counties in the United States have no known clinics that offer abortion care.

Essentially, this demonstrates that the right to access an abortion, as established by *Roe v. Wade*, does not exist in reality for many in the United States, particularly those whose bodily autonomy and access to services are most threatened.

Louisiana claims that Act 620 is necessary to protect women's health, but research indicates the law will actually harm women's health and financial security. A 2017 Center for American Progress analysis found that women living in states with TRAP laws have less labor mobility—the ability to transition between jobs or from unemployment to employment—and that women living in states with better access to reproductive health care, including abortion access, have higher earnings and face less occupational segregation. S2 According to ANSIRH's landmark Turnaway Study, women who are denied an abortion face serious consequences, including greater likelihood of living in poverty, staying in abusive relationships, and experiencing mental health issues, as well as increased chances of suffering health consequences from continuing a pregnancy. S3

When assessing the potential harm of *June Medical*, it is key to understand the impact that Act 620, if found constitutional, would have on groups whose access to abortion is especially vulnerable, including people living in the Midwest and South, people of color, low-income people, people with disabilities, young people, and transgender and nonbinary people. As policymakers examine barriers to abortion access for particular groups, it is important to remember that people may hold identities across many of these categories, which only amplifies the barriers they face in accessing abortion care. The following sections consider the public health and financial implications for these particularly vulnerable groups.

People in the South

If Act 620 is allowed to go into effect, Louisiana will be left with just one clinic and one provider for the 1 million women of reproductive age in the state, including the approximately 10,000 people per year who obtain abortion care there. Louisiana restricts access to abortion care after 20 weeks postfertilization. However, if Act 620 goes into effect, there will be no physician left in the state who provides abortion care after 17 weeks. In other words, abortion access in Louisiana would be eliminated for those in need of care after 17 weeks, and ultimately, these people would be forced to incur additional costs to travel out of state; delay the procedure, which frequently leads to additional costs; or forgo abortion care entirely.

People in Louisiana, and the South at large, already face a landscape in which meaningful abortion access is not a reality in their lives, and *June Medical* could worsen access in the region. An administrator at Hope Medical Group, the clinic represented in *June Medical*, noted that they serve patients from all parts of Louisiana, as well as people from East Texas, Arkansas, Mississippi, and Oklahoma. ⁵⁶ TRAP laws in the South have been particularly effective in forcing clinics to close and decimating access to abortion care—as seen in the impact of Texas' H.B. 2. Louisiana itself went from having 17 abortion-providing facilities in 1992 to just three in 2018, likely affected by the range of restrictions on clinics, providers, and access to care, as well as the state's hostile climate toward abortion. ⁵⁷ The neighboring state of Mississippi is one of six states in the country—all located in either the South or the Midwest—with only one remaining abortion clinic. ⁵⁸ Depending on the outcome of *June Medical*, Louisiana could become the seventh.

If abortion access is eroded in Louisiana, neighboring states will not be able to fill the void, as they, too, have severely restricted access to abortion care. In a ranking of state support or hostility to abortion rights based on state policies around abortion access, Louisiana, along with border states Arkansas and Mississippi, was among the states ranked "very hostile," the lowest ranking. ⁵⁹ Other neighboring or nearby states, including Texas, Oklahoma, Alabama, and Tennessee, received the second-lowest ranking of "hostile." ⁶⁰ Guttmacher Institute data analyzing how many women live in a county without an abortion clinic demonstrate the poor state of abortion access in the South: In 2017, 72 percent of women in Louisiana, 91 percent of women in Mississippi, and 77 percent of women in Arkansas aged 15 to 44 lived in a county with no abortion clinic. ⁶¹ In every Southern state with the exception of Florida, more than half of women of reproductive age lived in a county with no abortion clinic. ⁶²

If Act 620 is allowed to go into effect, its impacts on people in Louisiana and the surrounding region will be long-lasting. For those still able to access abortion care, the increased travel and wait times necessitated by clinic closures will increase the cost of the procedure itself as well as costs required to access abortion care, including child care, travel, and lodging costs. The financial strain of accessing abortion is compounded by the potential risk to employment and education, which can have longterm impacts on the economic success and equality of people seeking abortion care, who often already lack financial stability.⁶³ For those unable to access abortion care as a result of the law, the Turnaway Study shows that the economic consequences of being denied abortion care, in some instances, last for years following.⁶⁴

People of color

People of color who need access to abortion care, particularly Black women, will undoubtedly experience the most harm if the Supreme Court finds Act 620 constitutional. Communities of color would bear a disproportionate burden of a negative outcome in June Medical and further restrictions to abortion access. These communities disproportionately live in states affected by restrictive abortion laws and face discrimination and bias in the health care system that affects their ability to access quality health care. 65 Women of color face disparities across sexual and reproductive health outcomes, including maternal health, sexually transmitted infections (STIs), and cervical and breast cancer, with worse outcomes than white women in every major health indicator.66

Some communities also face their own challenges in accessing abortion care. For example, a high uninsured rate, restrictions on immigrants accessing health care, and lack of linguistically and culturally competent care create obstacles for Latinx people as well as Asian Americans and Pacific Islanders seeking to access abortion and other reproductive health care.⁶⁷ In addition, federal coverage for abortion care is restricted for Native American people, many of whom access health care through the federal Indian Health Service.⁶⁸ People of color, particularly Black, Latinx, and Native American communities, have historically had—and continue to have—their reproductive autonomy violated through medical experimentation; forced sterilization and population control campaigns; and restriction of access to quality, comprehensive, noncoercive reproductive health care, including abortion care.⁶⁹

The disproportionate burden of abortion restrictions on Black women

Black women have limited access to abortion care and are more likely to experience delays in care, increased costs, and lack of access as a result of restrictive laws. 70 These restrictions on abortion access exist within the broader health care system, in which systemic racism and bias prevent access to quality care for certain groups. For Black women, these biases include stereotypes that oversexualize their bodies, ignore their pain, and devalue their agency over their own reproductive health care choices.⁷¹ Such bias contributes to negative health outcomes; for example, Black women in the United States are three to four times more likely than non-Hispanic white women to die from pregnancy-related causes. Abortion restrictions only further subject them to pregnancy-related health risks.72

Black people also disproportionately live in states that will be most directly and immediately affected by an adverse decision in June Medical. In 2018, 32.4 percent of people in Louisiana and 19.3 percent of people in the South identified as Black or African American, compared with 12.7 percent of the overall U.S. population.⁷³ In 2015, Black women received more than 62 percent of abortions in Louisiana, meaning that they would disproportionately be affected if June Medical eroded abortion access in the state.74 Louisiana already has one of the highest maternal mortality rates of any state in the country; Act 620's unnecessary abortion restrictions—given that the law limits people's ability to plan and space pregnancies and childbirth—would undoubtedly exacerbate this public health crisis and its disproportionate impact on Black women.⁷⁵

Low-income people

Further abortion restrictions will disproportionately affect people with low incomes. In 2011, the rate of unintended pregnancy for women aged 15 to 44 was more than five times higher for women with incomes below the federal poverty level than it was for those with incomes at or above 200 percent of the poverty level. ⁷⁶ In 2014, 49 percent of abortion patients in the United States had incomes below the federal poverty level, double the share from 1994 and much greater than the 19.7 percent of all women who had incomes below the federal poverty level in 2014.⁷⁷ Women with low incomes are more likely to have to drive more than an hour to reach an abortion provider.⁷⁸ A majority of those low-income women are also subject to state waiting-period laws that require multiple trips in order to access abortion care. 79 Such requirements, as well as factors such as access to a car or other mode of transportation, money for gas and hotel, ability to take time off work, and child care costs, can amount to insurmountable barriers to abortion care access for low-income people.

Louisiana already restricts both public and private insurance funding for abortion care, 80 and if the June Medical decision allows Act 620 to go into effect, the additional travel and wait times required to access abortion care will further increase the cost of the procedure—in part by forcing people to delay care and therefore have more expensive procedures later in pregnancy—making it even more inaccessible for lowincome people in Louisiana.

People with disabilities

People with disabilities already face barriers to abortion access. If the Supreme Court upholds the law in June Medical, those barriers will only be amplified. People with disabilities must often contend with reproductive coercion and threats to their bodily autonomy, and they continue to be targets of sterilization campaigns and have their constitutional right to parent threatened. 81 People with disabilities may also be under legal guardianship or otherwise not allowed or trusted to make their own reproductive health care decisions. Moreover, they often face discrimination by providers who are not properly educated on providing care for people with disabilities, which can lead to inaccurate medical information and harmful medical practices.82

Along with discrimination from providers and caregivers and systemic violation of their bodily autonomy, people with disabilities face additional barriers to abortion access. According to census data, in 2015, women with disabilities were three times more likely than men without disabilities to live in poverty, making it more difficult to pay for abortion care. 83 In addition, disabled people may have difficulty traveling to a clinic to access abortion care; 17 states ban the use of telemedicine for abortion care, which could be a tool to increase access to care for people with disabilities.⁸⁴

Young people

Laws restricting abortion access have for years targeted young people. Thirty-seven states have laws requiring some form of parental involvement in a minor's abortion.⁸⁵ Minors in 36 of these states can obtain a judicial bypass—a court order allowing them to access abortion care without parental involvement—but these processes take time, money, and knowledge of the legal system that may be inaccessible to many minors. 86

Young people face additional barriers to accessing abortion care beyond state laws. According to analysis from Advocates for Youth, young people may be less able to take time off from work or school and travel to access abortion care; have lower or no incomes; and tend to have less regular periods, making it more difficult to know when they are pregnant.⁸⁷ Louisiana already has a law requiring parental consent for minors.⁸⁸ If Act 620 goes into effect, it will force clinics to close, and young people seeking abortion care in the state will face even further barriers to access.

Transgender, nonbinary, and gender-nonconforming people

Transgender men and nonbinary or gender-nonconforming people may also have the capacity for pregnancy and therefore the need to access comprehensive reproductive health care services, including abortion. However, they face unique barriers to accessing care. Major barriers that transgender and gender-nonconforming people face in accessing abortion care include discrimination, bias, and lack of knowledge about these groups' health care needs from providers. The 2015 U.S. Transgender Survey Report from the National Center for Transgender Equality found that among respondents who had been to a health care provider in the past year, 33 percent had a negative experience related to their gender identity.⁸⁹ A 2017 nationally representative survey from the Center for American Progress found that 29 percent of transgender people who had visited a health care provider in the past year had a provider refuse to see them because of their gender identity.90 In addition, 12 percent said a provider refused to give them care related to gender transition, 23 percent were intentionally misgendered, and 29 percent experienced unwanted physical contact from a provider.⁹¹

It could embolden the anti-abortion movement, signaling to lawmakers that they are free to continue legislating abortion access out of existence.

Such mistreatment and discrimination compound the barriers that transgender and gender-nonconforming people face in accessing health care. The U.S. Transgender Survey found that 23 percent of respondents avoided going to the doctor out of fear of being mistreated, and 33 percent did not go to a doctor because of cost. 92 Being denied care and given inaccurate medical information can contribute to delays in accessing abortion care. 93 In addition, transgender and gender-nonconforming communities face higher rates of poverty, which limits access to abortion. These groups may not have a safe option for accessing abortion care, let alone an affirming experience. 94 A bad decision in June Medical would even further restrict the safe, unbiased options for transgender and gender-nonconforming people in Louisiana seeking abortion care.

In short, this case threatens abortion access—particularly for those who already have limited access—and could set a dangerous precedent going forward. If the Supreme Court allows Act 620 to go into effect, directly contradicting its own decision in Whole Woman's Health in 2016, it will tell lower courts that are rapidly being filled with unqualified, conservative Trump-nominated judges that they are free to ignore Supreme Court precedent and set their own constitutional law. 95 Moreover, it could embolden the anti-abortion movement, signaling to lawmakers that they are free to continue legislating abortion access out of existence.

Third-party standing and the impact on abortion, civil, and human rights

The third-party standing issue in *June Medical* could have far-reaching implications for abortion and other rights. The concept of "third-party standing" may seem obscure, but it is critical to enforcing a range of rights, particularly abortion rights. 6 Generally, a person can only bring a case if the law or government action violates their own rights and cannot claim that the law violates the rights of someone else. 97 However, this rule has key exceptions, and for nearly 50 years, these exceptions have included providers' ability to bring litigation on behalf of their patients. 98 As a result, anti-abortion activists have targeted third-party standing to thwart and undermine the right to access abortion care because they understand its importance as the basis for the vast majority of challenges to restrictive and unconstitutional legislation. 99 In addition to enforcing abortion rights, the ability of third parties to bring litigation has been key to a range of cases defending people's civil and human rights. Below are Supreme Court and other federal cases where third-party standing has been granted to enforce rights.

Right to access an abortion

The vast majority of abortion rights cases, including precedent-setting cases such as Casey and Whole Woman's Health, have been brought by providers and clinics. 100 The third-party standing exception was first applied to abortion rights in the 1973 Supreme Court case *Doe v. Bolton*, a companion case to *Roe*.¹⁰¹ In *Doe*, a woman who was denied an abortion after eight weeks challenged a Georgia law on her own behalf and on behalf of similarly situated people, and physicians were also found to have standing in the case because the criminal statute directly regulated their behavior. In a 1976 case, Singleton v. Wulff, the Supreme Court determined that physicians had standing to bring a case regarding Medicaid benefits for abortion care because of both the physicians' financial interest in the case and their interconnected relationship with the patients. The Supreme Court also acknowledged here the obstacles and privacy concerns that might prevent a woman seeking abortion care from litigating. 102 June Medical creates uncertainty for every case currently moving through the federal courts challenging unconstitutional state laws restricting or banning abortion access that does not have a pregnant person as the plaintiff.¹⁰³

Third-party standing is particularly key for challenging restrictive abortion laws because filing litigation is unrealistic for many people seeking to access abortion. First, pregnancy is time-limited, and people must file litigation while they are still pregnant, which can be unrealistic for those seeking to access an abortion. Additionally, a lengthy litigation process can result in people delaying an abortion, incurring increased health and financial risks; and the litigation—which can take years—is likely to outlast pregnancy.¹⁰⁴ Moreover, people seeking abortion care may experience financial and personal barriers that prevent them from having the time and resources available for a potentially yearslong legal fight. Furthermore, given the stigma associated with abortion, these potential plaintiffs often do not want to undergo the strain of litigation and the potential for information to be made available to friends, family, and the public.

Other reproductive and health care rights

Abortion is not the only reproductive health care service where third parties, including physicians, have been permitted to challenge unconstitutional laws. Griswold v. Connecticut, the landmark case that struck down a law preventing married people from using contraceptives because it violated their right to privacy, was brought by the executive and medical directors of the Planned Parenthood League of Connecticut, who were determined to have standing because of their close professional relationship with the married people they served—and the harm that they themselves would experience as a result of a law affecting their practice. 105 Similarly, Eisenstadt v. Baird, the 1972 precedentsetting case that established the constitutional right to privacy for all when the Supreme Court struck down a law prohibiting single people from accessing contraceptives, was litigated by a person who was married and able to obtain contraceptives. 106 The Supreme Court has also permitted a corporation that distributed mail-order contraceptives to challenge, on behalf of potential customers, a state law prohibiting the sale and distribution of contraceptives to minors under 16 and only permitting pharmacists to distribute contraceptives to people over 16 years old. 107 Furthermore, federal courts have relied upon Supreme Court precedent to grant standing to providers seeking to enforce patient rights related to other health care services, including mental health services. 108

Rights in education

Third-party standing has been instrumental in allowing educators to defend the right to an education. For example, the Supreme Court granted standing to teachers challenging the constitutionality of a law that prohibited teaching in any language other than English and prohibited the teaching of languages other than English below the eighth grade. 109

The Supreme Court has also allowed schools to challenge the constitutionality of a state law limiting student's school choice. 110 Moreover, federal courts have permitted a local school board and school superintendent to challenge the infringement on students' rights when the state's policies aimed to racially segregate schools.¹¹¹

Housing rights

The right of individuals to choose where they live has been enforced by third parties. In the 1953 case Barrows v. Jackson, a white homeowner was allowed to challenge a housing covenant that prevented her from selling the house to people of color. The Supreme Court declared that it would be "difficult if not impossible for the persons whose rights are asserted to present their grievance before any court" and that damage to the white homeowner was "closely linked" to the damage of the discriminatory covenant. 112 In fact, as early as 1917, a white homeowner was able to challenge the constitutionality of a restrictive housing covenant prohibiting people of color from occupying certain homes. 113 Similarly, when a property development sought to redevelop a predominantly Hispanic community, a lower court granted standing to landlords, community organizations, and white—as well as the Hispanic—residents, alleging that the development was a targeted discriminatory action. 114

Criminal justice

The Supreme Court has found that a criminal defendant had third-party standing to enforce the equal protection rights of jurors. Specifically, white defendants have, on more than one occasion, been able to challenge the exclusion of jurors on the basis of race. 115 Even though the defendants were not subject to racial discrimination, the Supreme Court recognized that their fate was tied to the composition of the jury, and therefore, the potential jurors and the defendants were both affected by the racial discrimination. Furthermore, the Supreme Court observed that those directly discriminated against, the potential jurors, "will leave the courtroom possessing little incentive to set in motion the arduous process needed to vindicate his own rights."116

In sum, this nonexhaustive list demonstrates that June Medical could have far-reaching implications, undermining abortion and numerous other rights. As legal scholars noted in an amicus brief on this case: "Rejecting third-party standing doctrine ... would cut across numerous third-party standing contexts and have ripple effects throughout many areas of the law."117

Conclusion

The outcome of June Medical Services v. Russo could have both immediate and longterm impacts. First, access to abortion care for a whole region is in the balance, particularly for people who already face significant barriers to accessing abortion care. Second, the Supreme Court's decision will be a marker for the future of abortion rights and respect for long-standing precedent. Justice Kavanaugh has shown consistent personal and professional disregard for the bodily autonomy of women and people seeking reproductive health care, which demonstrates that he cannot be trusted to uphold the precedent of Roe, Casey, and Whole Woman's Health.

Given the current makeup of the Supreme Court and unrelenting legislative attacks on abortion access, the uncertainty surrounding June Medical is a reminder of the need to look beyond one case and beyond the courts and take proactive state and federal action to protect and expand access to abortion. No matter how the Supreme Court decides June Medical, the fight for the right to access abortion care in the United States is ongoing. To be successful, it must be multipronged and center the communities whose access to abortion is most threatened.

About the authors

Jamille Fields Allsbrook is the director of women's health and rights at the Center for American Progress.

Nora Ellmann is a research associate for women's health and rights at the Center.

Endnotes

- 1 Maggie Jo Buchanan and Abbey Meller, "Brett Kavanaugh: A Representation of the Damaged U.S. Judiciary," Center for American Progress, October 1, 2019, available at https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/courts/ news/2019/10/01/475181/brett-kavanaugh-representation-damaged-u-s-judiciary/.
- 2 Ron Elving, "Which Trump Should Be Believed On Overturning Roe v. Wade?", NPR, July 3, 2018, available at https://www.npr.org/2018/07/03/625410441/whichtrump-should-be-believed-on-overturning-roe-v-wade.
- 3 Center for Reproductive Rights, "June Medical Services LLC v. Gee Backgrounder" (Washington: 2019), available at https://reproductiverights.org/sites/default/files/2019-09/ June%20Medical%20Services%20Backgrounder_September%202019.pdf.
- 4 Guttmacher Institute, "Targeted Regulation of Abortion Providers," available at https://www.guttmacher.org/statepolicy/explore/targeted-regulation-abortion-providers (last accessed January 2020).
- 5 Center for Reproductive Rights, "June Medical Services LLC v. Gee Backgrounder."
- 6 Legal Information Institute, "Jurisprudence," available at https://www.law.cornell.edu/wex/jurisprudence (last accessed January 2020).
- 7 Roe v. Wade, 410 U.S. 113 (January 22, 1973), available at https://www.law.cornell.edu/supremecourt/text/410/113.
- 8 Ibid.
- 9 Planned Parenthood of Southeastern Pennsylvania v. Casey, 505 U.S. 833 (June 29, 1992), available at https://www.law. cornell.edu/supct/html/91-744.ZS.html.
- 10 Center for Reproductive Rights, "Whole Woman's Health v. Hellerstedt Backgrounder" (Washington: 2019), available at https://reproductiverights.org/sites/default/files/2019-09/ Whole%20Woman%27s%20Health%20Backgrounder_ September%202019.pdf.
- 11 Ibid.
- 12 Ibid.
- 13 Whole Women's Health v. Hellerstedt, 579 U.S. 27, 2016), available at https://supreme.justia.com/cases/ federal/us/579/15-274/#tab-opinion-3590958.
- 14 Center for Reproductive Rights, "June Medical Services LLC v. Gee Backgrounder."
- 15 SCOTUSblog, "June Medical Services LLC v. Gee," available at https://www.scotusblog.com/case-files/cases/junemedical-services-Ilc-v-gee-3/ (last accessed January 2020).
- 16 Center for Reproductive Rights, "June Medical Services LLC v. Gee Backgrounder."
- 17 Ibid.
- 18 Ibid.
- 19 Emma Green, "The Supreme Court Will Soon Test Its Commitment to Abortion Rights," The Atlantic, October 4, 2019, available at https://www.theatlantic.com/politics/ archive/2019/10/supreme-court-takes-new-abortioncase/599443/.
- 20 June Medical Services LLC v. Gee, 905 F.3d 787, U.S. Court of Appeals for the 5th Circuit (September 26, 2018), available at http://www.ca5.uscourts.gov/opinions/pub/17/17-30397-CV0.pdf.

- 21 Ibid.; Center for Reproductive Rights, "June Medical Services LLC v. Gee Backgrounder."
- 22 June Medical Services LLC v. Gee, Justice Kavanaugh's dissent on application for stay, 586 U.S. _ 7, 2019), available at https://www.supremecourt.gov/ opinions/18pdf/18a774_3ebh.pdf.
- 23 Ibid.
- 24 Ibid.
- 25 David Yaffe-Bellany, "Five years after Wendy David filibuster, Texas abortion providers struggle to reopen clinics," The Texas Tribune, June 25, 2018, available at https://www. texastribune.org/2018/06/25/five-years-after-wendy-davisfilibuster-abortion-clinics/.
- 26 Ashley Lopez, "For Supporters Of Abortion Access, Troubling Trends In Texas," NPR, November 18, 2019, available at https://www.npr.org/sections/healthshots/2019/11/18/741117422/for-supporters-of-abortionaccess-troubling-trends-in-texas.
- 27 Brigitte Amiri, "Brett Kavanaugh's One Abortion Case," American Civil Liberties Union, July 18, 2018, available at https://www.aclu.org/blog/reproductive-freedom/ abortion/brett-kavanaughs-one-abortion-case; Garza v. Hargan, U.S. Court of Appeals for the District of Columbia Circuit, No. 17-5236 (October 20, 2017), available at https:// www.aclu.org/legal-document/garza-v-hargan-order-0.
- 28 Nina Varsava, "Kavanaugh Ignored Precedent in His Major Abortion Dissent. That's Part of a Pattern," Slate, February 27, 2019, available at https://slate.com/newsand-politics/2019/02/brett-kavanaugh-legal-writingsabortion-precedent-roe.html; Joan Biskupic, "Roe v. Wade is 'precedent,' Kavanaugh says, but there's more to the future of abortion," CNN, September 6, 2018, available at https://www.cnn.com/2018/09/05/politics/kavanaughroe-v-wade-planned-parenthood-casey/index.html.
- 29 Domenico Montanaro, "Poll: Majority Want To Keep Abortion Legal, But They Also Want Restrictions," NPR, June 7, 2019, available at https://www.npr. org/2019/06/07/730183531/poll-majority-want-to-keepabortion-legal-but-they-also-want-restrictions.
- 30 Advancing New Standards in Reproductive Health, "Safety of Abortion in Ambulatory Surgical Centers vs. Office-based settings" (Oakland: 2018), available at https://www.ansirh.org/sites/default/files/publications/ files/safety_of_abortion_in_ascs_fact_sheet.pdf; American College of Obstetricians and Gynecologists Committee on Health Care for Underserved Women, "Committee Opinion Number 613: Increasing Access to Abortion" (Washington: 2019), available at https://www.acog.org/-/ media/Committee-Opinions/Committee-on-Health-Carefor-Underserved-Women/co613.pdf?dmc=1&ts=201907 05T1420211808;%C2%A0National; Guttmacher Institute, "Target Regulation of Abortion Providers (TRAP) Laws," January 22, 2020, available at https://www.guttmacher. org/evidence-you-can-use/targeted-regulation-abortionproviders-trap-laws.
- 31 Recognizing that some people who do not identify as women access abortion care—including transgender men and nonbinary or gender-nonconforming people—the authors use gender-neutral language when discussing people who have abortions and are affected by restrictions on abortion access, unless a source refers specifically to women.

- 32 Elizabeth Nash and others, "State Policy Trends 2019: A Wave of Abortion Bans, But Some States Are Fighting Back" (New York: Guttmacher Institute, 2019), available at https:// www.guttmacher.org/article/2019/12/state-policy-trends-2019-wave-abortion-bans-some-states-are-fighting-back; Elizabeth Nash and others, "State Policy Trends in 2018: With Roe v. Wade in Jeopardy, States Continued to Add New Abortion Restrictions" (New York: Guttmacher Institute, 2018), available at https://www.guttmacher.org/ article/2018/12/state-policy-trends-2018-roe-v-wadejeopardy-states-continued-add-new-abortion.
- 33 Rick Rojas and Alan Blinder, "Alabama Abortion Ban Is Temporarily Blocked by a Federal Judge," The New York Times, October 29, 2019, available at https://www.nytimes. com/2019/10/29/us/alabama-abortion-ban.html.
- 34 Center for Reproductive Rights, "What If Roe Fell?", available at https://reproductiverights.org/what-if-roe-fell (last accessed January 2020).
- 35 Ibid
- 36 Guttmacher Institute, "Targeted Regulation of Abortion Providers."
- 37 Center for Reproductive Rights, "Louisiana," available at https://reproductiverights.org/state/louisiana (last accessed January 2020); Guttmacher Institute, "State Facts About Abortion: Louisiana" (New York: 2019), available at https://www.guttmacher.org/fact-sheet/state-facts-aboutabortion-louisiana.
- 38 Center for Reproductive Rights, "Louisiana."
- 39 Ibid
- 40 NARAL Pro-Choice America, "Trump's Anti-Choice Judicial Nominees," available at https://www.prochoiceamerica. org/laws-policy/trumps-anti-choice-judicial-nominees/ (last accessed January 2020).
- 41 Buchanan and Meller, "Brett Kavanaugh: A Representation of the Damaged U.S. Judiciary."
- 42 Alliance for Justice, "Trump's Attacks on Our Justice System: 2017 - 2019" (Washington: 2020), available at https://www. afj.org/wp-content/uploads/2020/01/3-Year-Retrospective-1.14.20.pdf.
- 43 Katie Keith, "HHS Acknowledges Larger Costs In Finalizing Rule On Separate Transactions For Abortion Coverage In Marketplaces," Health Affairs, December 23, 2019, available at https://www.healthaffairs.org/do/10.1377/ hblog20191223.862619/full/.
- 44 Jeffrey Martin, "New Affordable Care Act Rule Requires Insurers To Bill for Abortion Coverage Separately," Newsweek, December, 20, 2019, available at https://www.newsweek. com/new-affordable-care-act-rule-requires-insurers-billabortion-coverage-separately-1478605.
- 45 Sharita Gruberg, "Attack on the ACA: Undermining Protections for LGBTQ Patients and Language Accessibility Requirements," Center for American Progress, July 19, 2019, available at https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/ lgbtq-rights/news/2019/07/19/472332/attack-on-the-aca/.
- 46 People under the age of 25 make up nearly 40 percent of Title X patients. See Advocates for Youth, "Trump's Title X Rule Is An Attack On Young People," Press release, February 22, 2019, available at https://advocatesforyouth.org/ media/trumps-title-x-rule-is-an-attack-on-young-people/.
- 47 All Above All, "Hyde Amendment Fact Sheet," January 25, 2019, available at https://allaboveall.org/resource/hydeamendment-fact-sheet/.

- 48 Heidi Williamson and Jamile Taylor, "The Hyde Amendment Has Perpetuated Inequality in Abortion Access for 40 Years" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2016), available at https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/women/ reports/2016/09/29/145009/the-hyde-amendment-hasperpetuated-inequality-in-abortion-access-for-40-years/.
- 49 The study included cities that have metropolitan areas with populations of at least 50,000. See Advancing New Standards in Reproductive Health, "Novel study identifies 27 large U.S. cities as 'abortion deserts'" available at https:// www.ansirh.org/news/novel-study-identifies-27-largeus-cities-%E2%80%9Cabortion-deserts%E2%80%9D (last accessed January 2020).
- 50 K.K. Rebecca Lai and Jugal K. Patel, "For Millions of American Women, Abortion Access Is Out of Reach," The New York Times, May 31, 2019, available at https://www.nytimes. com/interactive/2019/05/31/us/abortion-clinics-map.html.
- 51 Guttmacher Institute, "Data Center: Percentage of counties without a clinic," available at https://data.guttmacher.org/ states/table?state=US&topics=58&dataset=data (last accessed January 2019).
- 52 Kate Bahn and others, "Linking Reproductive Health Care Access to Labor Market Opportunities for Women" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2017), available at https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/women/ reports/2017/11/21/442653/linking-reproductive-healthcare-access-labor-market-opportunities-women/.
- 53 Advancing New Standards in Reproductive Health, "Turnaway Study," available at https://www.ansirh.org/research/ turnaway-study (last accessed January 2020).
- 54 Center for Reproductive Rights, "June Medical Services LLC v. Gee Backgrounder."
- 55 June Medical Services LLC v. Gee, petition for a writ of certiorari, U.S. Supreme Court, No. ____ (April 17, 2019), available at https://www.reproductiverights.org/sites/crr. civicactions.net/files/documents/LA%20AP%20Cert%20 Petition%20-%20FINAL.pdf.
- 56 Kate Smith, "Louisiana could become the first state without abortion access as soon as next year," CBS News, October 18, 2019, available at https://www.cbsnews.com/news/louisiana-abortion-case-supreme-court-state-could-becomefirst-without-abortion-access-next-year-2019-10-18/.
- 57 Jessica Arons, "The Last Clinics Standing," American Civil Liberties Union, available at https://www.aclu.org/issues/ reproductive-freedom/abortion/last-clinics-standing (last accessed January 2020).
- 58 Holly Yan, "These 6 states have only 1 abortion clinic left. Missouri could become the first with zero," CNN, June 21, 2019, available at https://www.cnn.com/2019/05/29/health/ six-states-with-1-abortion-clinic-map-trnd/index.html.
- 59 Guttmacher Institute, "State Abortion Policy Landscape: From Hostile to Supportive" (New York: 2019), available at https://www.guttmacher.org/article/2019/08/stateabortion-policy-landscape-hostile-supportive.
- 61 Guttmacher Institute, "Data Center: Abortion clinics," available at https://data.guttmacher.org/states/ map?topics=59&dataset=data (last accessed January 2020).
- 62 Ibid.
- 63 June Medical Services LLC v. Gee, brief of amici curiae National Women's Law Center and 72 additional organizations committed to equality and economic opportunity for women, U.S. Supreme Court, No. 18-1323 (December 2, 2019), available at https://reproductiverights.org/sites/ default/files/documents/Women%27s%20Equality%20 and%20Economic%20Opportunity.pdf.

- 64 Diana Greene Foster and others, "Socioeconomic Outcomes of Women Who Receive and Women Who Are Denied Wanted Abortions in the United States," American Journal of Public Health 108 (3) (2018): 407-413, available at https://ajph.aphapublications.org/doi/10.2105/ AJPH.2017.304247.
- 65 Jamila Taylor, "Women of Color Will Lose the Most if Roe v. Wade Is Overturned," Center for American Progress, August 23, 2018, available at https://www.americanprogress.org/ issues/women/news/2018/08/23/455025/women-colorwill-lose-roe-v-wade-overturned/.
- 66 Center for Reproductive Rights, "Addressing Disparities in Reproductive and Sexual Health Care in the U.S.," available at https://reproductiverights.org/addressingdisparities-reproductive-and-sexual-health-care-us (last accessed January 2020); Marcela Howell and Ann M. Stars, "For Women of Color, Access to Vital Health Services is Threatened," Guttmacher Institute, July 27, 2017, available at https://www.guttmacher.org/article/2017/07/womencolor-access-vital-health-services-threatened.
- 67 National Latina Institute for Reproductive Health, "What We Do: Abortion Access," available at https:// latinainstitute.org/en/what-we-do/abortion-access (last accessed January 2020); National Asian Pacific American Women's Forum, "The Hyde Amendment & Asian American and Pacific Islander Women" (Washington: 2017), available at https://static1.squarespace.com/ static/5ad64e52ec4eb7f94e7bd82d/t/5d2ccaaf46c64b000 1734ce6/1563216560356/hyde-issue-brief-2017pdf.pdf.
- 68 Leslie Logan, "Abortion: Native women respond to onslaught of laws and restrictions across the country," Indian Country Today, June 3, 2019, available at https://newsmaven.io/indiancountrytoday/news/abortion-native-womenrespond-to-onslaught-of-laws-and-restrictions-across-thecountry-V0qDwW-tZ0mY1q3KZozxAw.
- 69 Nadra Kareem Nittle, "The U.S. Government's Role in Sterilizing Women of Color,"ThoughtCo, January 9, 2020, available at https://www.thoughtco.com/u-sgovernments-role-sterilizing-women-of-color-2834600; Osub Ahmed, "Politicians' Efforts to Undermine Providers Are Imperiling Women's Health" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2019), available at https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/women/reports/2019/07/17/472194/politicians-efforts-undermineproviders-imperiling-womens-health/
- 70 National Partnership for Women and Families, "Black Women's Maternal Health: A Multifaceted Approach to Addressing Persistent and Dire Health Disparities" (Washington: 2018), available at http://www.nationalpartnership. org/our-work/resources/health-care/maternity/blackwomens-maternal-health-issue-brief.pdf.
- 71 Jamila Taylor, "Maternal Mortality and the Devaluation of Black Motherhood," Center for American Progress, April 11, 2018, available at https://www.americanprogress. org/issues/women/news/2018/04/11/449405/maternalmortality-devaluation-black-motherhood/.
- 72 Jamila Taylor and others, "Eliminating Racial Disparities in Maternal and Infant Health Outcomes: A Comprehensive Policy Blueprint" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2019), available at https://www.americanprogress. org/issues/women/reports/2019/05/02/469186/eliminating-racial-disparities-maternal-infant-mortality/; Anusha Ravi, "Limiting Abortion Access Contributes to Poor Maternal Health Outcomes" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2018), available at https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/women/reports/2018/06/13/451891/ limiting-abortion-access-contributes-poor-maternalhealth-outcomes/.

- 73 U.S. Census Bureau, "ACS Demographic and Housing Estimates: 2018," available at https://data.census.gov/cedsci/ table?q=race%20and%20sex&g=0400000US22_0200000 US3_0100000US&hidePreview=true&table=DP05&tid=A CSDP1Y2018.DP05&t=Age%20and%20Sex%3ARace%20 and%20Ethnicity&lastDisplayedRow=61&vintage=2018 (last accessed January 2020).
- 74 Tara C. Jatlaoui and others, "Abortion Surveillance — United States, 2015," CDC Surveillance Summaries 67 (13) (2018): 1-45, Table 13, available at https://www.cdc.gov/ mmwr/volumes/67/ss/ss6713a1.htm#T13_down.
- 75 Center for Reproductive Rights, "Maternal Health in Louisiana" (New York: 2018), available at https://reproductiverights.org/sites/default/files/documents/MHRI/USPA-MHRI-LA-FS-Final.pdf.
- 76 Heather D. Boonstra, "Abortion in the Lives of Women Struggling Financially: Why Insurance Coverage Matters," Guttmacher Policy Review 19 (2016): 46-52, available at https://www.guttmacher.org/gpr/2016/07/abortion-liveswomen-struggling-financially-why-insurance-coverage-
- 77 Rachel K. Jones and Jenna Jerman, "Population Group Abortion Rates and Lifetime Incidence of Abortion: United States, 2008–2014," American Journal of Public Health 107 (12) (2017): 1904-1909, available at https://aiph. aphapublications.org/doi/pdf/10.2105/AJPH.2017.304042; Sabrina Tavernise, "Why Women Getting Abortions Now Are More Likely to Be Poor," The New York Times, July 9, 2019, available at https://www.nytimes.com/2019/07/09/ us/abortion-access-inequality.html.
- 78 Dan Keating, Tim Meko, and Danielle Rindler, "Abortion access is more difficult for women in poverty," The Washington Post, July 10, 2019, available at https://www. washingtonpost.com/national/2019/07/10/abortionaccess-is-more-difficult-women-poverty/?arc404=true.
- 80 Center for Reproductive Rights, "Louisiana,"
- 81 Lisa Ko, "Unwanted Sterilization and Eugenics Programs in the United States," Public Broadcasting Service, January 29, 2016, available at http://www.pbs.org/independentlens/ blog/unwanted-sterilization-and-eugenics-programs-inthe-united-states/; s.e. smith, "Disabled People Are Still Being Forcibly Sterilized—So Why Isn't Anyone Talking About It?", Rewire. News, November 17, 2014, available at https:// rewire.news/article/2014/11/17/disabled-people-stillforcibly-sterilized-isnt-anyone-talking/; National Council on Disability, "Rocking the Cradle: Ensuring the Rights of Parents with Disabilities and Their Children" (Washington: 2012), available at https://ncd.gov/sites/default/files/ Documents/NCD_Parenting_508_0.pdf; Robyn Powell, "For Parents Around the Country, Having a Disability Can Mean Losing Custody of Their Kids," Rewire. News, March 12, 2018, available at https://rewire.news/article/2018/03/12/ parents-around-country-disability-can-mean-losingcustody-kids/.
- 82 Human Rights Watch, "Women and Girls with Disabilities," available at https://www.hrw.org/legacy/women/disabled. html (last accessed January 2020); Nairobi Principles, "Nairobi Principles on Abortion, Prenatal Testing, and Disability," available at https://nairobiprinciples.creaworld.org/ principles/ (last accessed January 2020).
- 83 Jill Edmonds, "Women with Disabilities Are Still Struggling to Escape Poverty," National Women's Law Center, September 20, 2016, available at https://nwlc.org/blog/womenwith-disabilities-still-struggling-to-escape-poverty/.
- 84 Megan K. Donovan, "Improving Access to Abortion via Telehealth," Guttmacher Policy Review 22 (2019): 23–28, available at https://www.guttmacher.org/gpr/2019/05/ improving-access-abortion-telehealth.

- 85 Guttmacher Institute, "Parental Involvement in Minors' Abortions," available at https://www.guttmacher.org/statepolicy/explore/parental-involvement-minors-abortions (last accessed January 2020).
- 86 Ibid
- 87 Advocates for Youth, "Abortion and Young People in the United States" (Washington: 2014), available at https:// advocatesforyouth.org/resources/health-information/ abortion-and-young-people-in-the-united-states/.
- 88 Guttmacher Institute, "Parental Involvement in Minors' Abortions."
- 89 Sandy E. James and others, "The Report of the 2015 U.S. Transgender Survey" (Washington: National Center for Transgender Equality, 2016), available at https://transequality.org/sites/default/files/docs/usts/USTS-Full-Report-Dec17.pdf.
- 90 Shabab Ahmed Mirza and Caitline Rooney, "Discrimination Prevents LGBTQ People From Accessing Health Care," Center for American Progress, January 18, 2018, available at https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/lgbtq-rights/ news/2018/01/18/445130/discrimination-prevents-lgbtqpeople-accessing-health-care/.
- 92 James and others, "The Report of the 2015 U.S. Transgender Survey."
- 93 Ibis Reproductive Health, "Understanding the contraception and abortion needs and experiences of transgender and gender-expansive people in the United States," available at https://ibisreproductivehealth.org/projects/understandingcontraception-and-abortion-needs-and-experiences-transgender-and-gender (last accessed January 2020).
- 94 National LGBTQ Task Force, "Abortion Access for LGBTQ People" (Washington: 2016), available at https://www. thetaskforce.org/wp-content/uploads/2016/06/TF_Fact-Sheet_Abortion-Final.pdf.
- 95 June Medical Services LLC v. Gee, brief of amicus curiae American Bar Association, U.S. Supreme Court, No. 18-1323 (December 2, 2019), available at https://reproductive rights.org/sites/default/files/documents/ . ABA_20191202141458213_18-1323tsacABA.pdf.
- 96 Marie Solis, "This Hidden Rule Could Make It Impossible to Fight an Abortion Ban in Court," Vice, October 31, 2019. available at https://www.vice.com/en_us/article/a3584j/ supreme-court-abortion-case-includes-third-party-standing-june-medical-services-vs-gee.
- 97 Legal Information Institute, "Standing to Assert the Rights of Others," available at https://www.law.cornell.edu/ constitution-conan/article-3/section-2/clause-1/standingto-assert-the-rights-of-others (last accessed January 2020).
- 98 Supreme Court jurisprudence has established that a third party can bring a case on someone else's behalf if the directly affected person has significant obstacles in bringing their own case, the third party shares a close relationship with substantially similar interests, and the litigant suffered an "injury in fact" that gives them an interest in the outcome of the case. See Ibid.
- 99 Hannah Tuschman, "Challenging TRAP Laws: A Defense of Standing for Abortion Providers," Berkeley Journal of Gender, Law & Justice 34 (1) (2019): 235-266, available at https://berkeleylawir.tind.io/record/1128896?ln=en; Linda Greenhouse, "A Supreme Court Abortion Case That Tests the Court Itself," The New York Times, October 10, 2019, available at https://www.nytimes.com/2019/10/10/opinion/supremecourt-abortion.html; Whole Woman's Health v. Hellerstedt, _ (June 27, 2016), available at https://www. supremecourt.gov/opinions/15pdf/15-274_new_e18f.pdf.

- 100 Marie Solis, "This Hidden Rule Could Make It Impossible to Fight an Abortion Ban in Court."
- 101 Doe v. Bolton, 410 U.S. 179 (January 22, 1973), available at https://www.law.cornell.edu/supremecourt/text/410/179.
- 102 Singleton v. Wulff, 428 U.S. 106 (July 1, 1976), available at https://supreme.justia.com/cases/federal/us/428/106/.
- 103 Marie Solis, "This Hidden Rule Could Make It Impossible to Fight an Abortion Ban in Court."
- 104 Brian Charles Lea, "The Merits of Third-Party Standing," William & Mary Bill of Rights Journal 24 (2) (2015): 277-340, available at http://scholarship.law.wm.edu/cgi/viewcontent.cgi?article=1753&context=wmborj.
- 105 Griswold v. Connecticut, 381 U.S. 479 (June 7, 1965), available at https://supreme.justia.com/cases/federal/ us/381/479/.
- 106 Eisenstadt v. Baird, 405 U.S. 438 (March 22, 1972), available at https://supreme.justia.com/cases/federal/us/405/438/.
- 107 Carey v. Population Services International, 431 U.S. 678 (June 9, 1977), 683, available at https://supreme.justia.com/ cases/federal/us/431/678/r.
- 108 Pennsylvania Psychiatric Society v. Green Spring Health Services Inc., U.S. Court of Appeals for the 3rd Circuit, 280 F.3d 278 (February 6, 2002), 290, available at https://casetext. com/case/pennsylvania-psychiatric-v-green-spring-hlt.
- 109 Meyer v. Nebraska, 262 U.S. 390 (June 4, 1923), 400, available at https://supreme.justia.com/cases/federal/ us/262/390/.
- 110 Pierce v. Society of Sisters, 268 U.S. 510 (June 1, 1925), 534–536, available at https://supreme.justia.com/cases/ federal/us/268/510/.
- 111 Akron Board of Education v. State Board of Education of Ohio, U.S. Court of Appeals for the 3rd Circuit, 490 F.2d 1285 (January 15, 1974), 1289-1291, available at https://www. leagle.com/decision/19741775490f2d128511530.
- 112 Barrows v. Jackson, 346 U.S. 249 (June 15, 1953), 258, available at https://supreme.justia.com/cases/federal/ us/346/249/.
- 113 Buchanan v. Warley, 245 U.S. 60 (November 5, 1917), 74-76, available at https://supreme.justia.com/cases/federal/ us/245/60/.
- 114 Hispanics United of DuPage v. Village of Addison, U.S. District Court for the Northern District of Illinois, 958 F. Supp. 1320, (March 19, 1997), 1325-1331, available at https://law.justia.com/cases/federal/district-courts/ FSupp/958/1320/1881041/.
- 115 See, for example, Campbell v. Louisiana, 523 U.S. 392 (April 21, 1998), available at https://supreme.justia.com/cases/ federal/us/523/392/.
- 116 Powers v. Ohio, 499 U.S. 400 (April 1, 1991), 401, available at https://supreme.justia.com/cases/federal/us/499/400/.
- 117 June Medical Services LLC v. Gee, brief of amici curiae federal court scholars, U.S. Supreme Court, No. 18-1323 (December 2, 2019), available at https://reproductiverights.org/sites/default/files/documents/federal_cou $rt_s_20191202140852415_18\text{-}1323\%2018\text{-}1460\%20$ tsac%20Federal%20Courts%20Scholars.pdf.

Our Mission

The Center for American
Progress is an independent,
nonpartisan policy institute
that is dedicated to improving
the lives of all Americans,
through bold, progressive
ideas, as well as strong
leadership and concerted
action. Our aim is not just to
change the conversation, but
to change the country.

Our Values

As progressives, we believe America should be a land of boundless opportunity, where people can climb the ladder of economic mobility. We believe we owe it to future generations to protect the planet and promote peace and shared global prosperity.

And we believe an effective government can earn the trust of the American people, champion the common good over narrow self-interest, and harness the strength of our diversity.

Our Approach

We develop new policy ideas, challenge the media to cover the issues that truly matter, and shape the national debate. With policy teams in major issue areas, American Progress can think creatively at the cross-section of traditional boundaries to develop ideas for policymakers that lead to real change. By employing an extensive communications and outreach effort that we adapt to a rapidly changing media landscape, we move our ideas aggressively in the national policy debate.

